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The county map of 1867 shows that in 1865 the town of Sandy Creek had a population of 2,423 and 2,156 in 1930, a decrease of 267. The town of Boylston shows a loss of 516, its population in 1865 being 960 and only 444 in 1930. (The 2000 census shows Boylston population as 505) Boylston in 1865 had 47 ½  miles of public road and Sandy Creek had 81 ½ miles of public road.
In 1865 the log houses of the first settlers had been replaced by better buildings, 449 of these being framed houses, while there was one brick house. There were still 10 log houses in the township and 10 of other construction. The town then had 18,965 acres of improved land and 5,861 ½ acres of unimproved land. Its people owned 807 horses and colts, 621 neat cattle (steers, heifers, calves), 2,564 cows, 942 swine and 3,270 sheep and lambs. In 1864 the farmers of the town had produced 3,741 bushels of winter grain, 43,157 ½ bushels of spring grain, 6,006 tons of hay, 19,852 bushels of potatoes and 21,187 bushels of apples.

Dairy products included 99,418 pounds of butter and 364, pounds of cheese; wool production amounted to 6,906 pounds, while the housewives of the town manufactured 6,304 ½ yards of cloth. Pork was an important item in the diet of the pioneer, and the people of this township no doubt consumed their share and had some left over to sell, since there was produced in 1864, 168,178 pounds. 
In 1865 the Village of Sandy Creek had a population of 412 and the section which is now Lacona was called Sandy Creek Station. 
Oswego County: A comparison of the population for 1865 with that revealed by the census in 1930 shows that the county had 6,474 more inhabitants in 1865, the total population then being 76,200 as compared with 69,726 in 1930. (2000 census showed the population as 122,377 and the county as 968 square miles in size)
Farming in the towns of Sandy Creek and Boylston is currently being researched and documented. If you or your family had a farm in Sandy Creek or Boylston please contact my office. I am looking for information, photographs of the farms and families and help with the research. Don and Nancy Ridgeway, Phyllis LeBeau and Rita Rombach are actively researching now but there were so many farms in this area that we need more help. 
We are always looking for volunteers to help with the preservation of Sandy Creek history. All that is needed is a love of history and a couple of hours a month. 
The Sandy Creek Village book “130 Years of History” which is available at the Sandy Creek Town Hall and the Village Offices has been warmly received. The many pictures brought back fond memories to all who see it. The book showcases the houses, businesses and churches of that village as well as photos and history of the many structures placed on the National Register of Historic Places. 
I will be in my office on Fridays from 9am until 4pm. I can be reached by phone at 387-5456 x 7 (home phone 695-2820) or by e-mail at historian@sandycreekny.us. Our web site address is http://sandycreekny.tripod.com      Appointments may be made.
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